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Newsletter 

Presidentôs Message  
As we go rushing into the New Year, or as it goes rushing past 

us, the winter season does give us some time to reflect on the 

past year.  

Already the plans are developing. Clean out a new bed to ready 

it for those fabulous rhododendrons you saw in the last talk at 

the club. Move such-and-such-a-plant in the dormant season, 

now made more difficult by the fact that it is an herbaceous per-

ennial that you forgot to label and cannot distinguish from the 

herbaceous perennial weeds. I am sure many of us are now 

pondering changes to make in the garden and within ourselves. 

CVRS First Meeting of 2018!

EXPERT PANEL 

Wed, Feb. 7 @ 7:30pm 

(More details on page 3) 
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To that end, I have compiled a list of New 

Years Resolutions, a Gardenerôs Guide to a 

better garden life, as it were. Those who are 

organized and have the next moves planned, 

whose gardens are clean, tidy, and mulched; 

whose tools are cleaned, sharpened and hang-

ing expectantly in the garden shed, probably 

need not read further. As for the rest of usé 

1) I will deal with the weeds when they are in 

their infancy, and not wait until the cat goes 

missing for three days in them. 

2) I will clean, sharpen, and oil my tools at the 

end of the season, and not leave the trowel 

sticking out at a jaunty angle in the dead ge-

ranium at the door. 

3) I will look into the technological logistics of 

creating a ñFind My Trowelò app, similar to 

ñFind My Phoneò, although I imagine a met-

al detector would do the same thing and I 

might even find buried treasure! 

4) I will not admire the snow building up a lacy 

network on groaning and bending branches 

saying ñIsnôt that pretty?ò but straight away 

will seize a broom and go forth to clean 

them off. 

5) I will label plants as they flower, instead of 

waiting until the flowers are nothing but a 

brown fading memory. 

6) I will label new plants as I plant them, and 

not promise to do it later. (I think I have al-

ready established what my promises are 

worth) 

7) I will not withhold water until the poor leaves 

curl up, and the entire plant starts drooping 

in anticipation of incipient death. I will moni-

tor soil moisture and apply accordingly. 

(However, I must say I was surprised at how 

little water the Camellia required and how it 

stood up to the dry treatment) 

8) I will apply fertilizer in the early spring, and 

not wait until the plants take on a jaundiced 

air and glare disapprovingly at me as I wan-

der past. 

9) . . .? 

I canôt remember the 9
th
 one, but I think that is 

enough for now. Too many and I wonôt keep 

them anyway; so for now, I will settle in front of 

the fire with a glass of wine, and dream about 

the season to come. It is not far away. 

Barrie Agar, President  

Thank you to Barrie, a fine baker, for creating an  
inspirational sunflower feast for us in the middle  
of winter  
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Ken Webb  

Ken is the ARS Western Vice President and an experienced propagator, 

specializing in Jim Barlup rhododendrons. He offers a vast knowledge of 

rhododendrons, propagation, and the American Rhododendron Society. 

Ken and Madelineôs garden is located in Saanich, on Vancouver Island. 

Apart from developing their beautiful garden, Ken and Madeleine have 

propagated enough plants to adorn the Saanich Peninsula, as well as a 

broad sweep of Vancouver Island with rhododendrons. The Cowichan 

Valley Rhododendron Society has often been the beneficiary of his 

largesse. We are most fortunate to have his expertise available to us. 

Rose Rogan 

Rose is a member of our club and is the proprietor of Perennial 

Ridge Farms, specializing in deciduous azaleas and 

rhododendron hybrids. Rose is renowned for the quality of her 

rhododendron and azalea plants, and is expanding her nursery 

business. Many of us have plants from her nursery growing 

happily in our gardens. Her property in the Cowichan Valley 

reflects her creativity in garden design, and her down-to-earth 

passion for both plants and animals, particularly dogs and poultry, 

as well. Rose will be happy to answer our questions, and we will 

benefit from her knowledge of the local region with its various 

growing environments and conditions. 

%80%24 0!.%, 

CƛǊǎǘ /±w{ aŜŜǝƴƎ ƻŦ нлмуΗ 

²ŜŘƴŜǎŘŀȅΣ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ тΤ  тΥол ǇƳ 

Please come prepared with your questionséé. 

Rose, do you use organic fertilizer, provided by your Andalusian Blues, on your rhododendrons? 

Glen, I have been keeping my eyes open for a true blue vireya; what are my chances of finding one of these? 
Could I cross between R. augustinii and a white vireya? 
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Garth Wedemire  

Garth is no stranger to the club. He has regaled with stories from 

his plant hunting in Nepal and China, and has visited many gardens 

throughout the world. He is also a board member of the 

Rhododendron Species Foundation. Garth has seen many of our 

treasured rhododendrons growing in the wild and will share his 

stories and experience. He is an avid photographer. 

ñThe fog misted the view of the Himalayas as they trekked up and 

down, having to back track because of a washed out bridge and 

frightening landslides.  One attribute needed in abundance was 

bravery!!  In all, they found four rhododendron species, but they 

saw arboreum in multitudes, all in full bloom in the canopy, painting 

the mountainsides pink, red and the occasional 'alba.' Among these stood R. companulatum, R. barbatum 

and the small alpine R. keleticum, plus glorious magnolias, M. soulangea and M. napaulensis.  Some Cobra 

plants peered through in cool spots; Arisaema nepenthoides stood sentinel beside the trails.  When the mist 

cleared and Garth used his telephoto lens, it was truly a Rhododendron Heavenò (drawn and adapted from an 

article, Victoria Rhododendron Newsletter September 2004) 

Glen Jamieson  

Glen is the Editor of JARS, the Journal of the American 

Rhododendron Society and an expert on Vireya 

Rhododendrons. Although the Vireyas are more of a 

subtropical plant, it is still possible to grow them here with 

some protection. He too, has participated in numerous 

plant exploration trips: Yunnan, China (2005); Borneo 

(2008); Ecuador and Peru (five trips between 2008-2014) 

and in Sikkim, India (2015). He has travelled extensively 

elsewhere as well. He and his wife Dorothy live in 

Parksville, and maintain a garden that is periodically on the 

Mt. Arrowsmith Rhododendron Society (MARS) garden 

tour. Glen can provide descriptions of rhododendrons in 

their native habitat, offer tips for growing Vireyas, and 

provide valuable pointers on growing plants more accustomed to our northern climes. 

Garth, what type of mycorrhizae have you found in your garden around your rhododendron plants? Have you 
found other companion plants that seem to be rather dramatically drawn toward rhododendron roots when 
they could have spread to other areas nearby? 

Ken, do you propagate R. óMuncaster Mistô? Is there a secret to that?   

Also, why do some of the leaves of my cuttings, given the very same start and care as others, just seem to 
dry up and fall away. Should I leave these to see if more will happen below the ground, or is the process over 
for them? 
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It has been a while since we have gathered and 

spoken about rhododendrons; I have missed that, 

and am looking forward to seeing you all soon. No 

doubt all of us have been doing our own reading 

and research, and have discovered many articles 

suitable for sharing with fellow members by means 

of our newsletter. Letôs remember to forward these 

discoveries to the editor! 

For some time now, a topic on my list for just such 

personal research is that of ñthe role of mycorchi-

zae in rhododendron growthò. It was something 

that I should have taken time to understand long 

ago when I first bought a product called Myke to 

use with new shrub plantings. I was told that it did 

work very well, but not for propagating arbutus 

trees. That wasnôt my purpose at the time, so I 

tried it. When I decided to move some of my newly 

planted shrubs after only a few weeks---a relatively 

bad habit of mine---I found that the shrubs where I 

had used the product had surprisingly beautiful 

roots. When I ran out of the product, I thought I 

would eventually buy some more, or at least find 

out what the ñmagicò factor was. Then fall and win-

ter arrived, career demands took charge, and I for-

got about it altogether, for years, in fact. 

Mycorrhiza has been on my mind this last year, 

so I finally did some reading: just enough to make 

me an inadequate expert on a very tiny portion of a 

complex topic. In our February newsletter you will 

find an introductory article on mycorrhizae, and a 

few clippings on the same topic from other 

sources.  

Of course, it is always special to slip along with 

some our friends as they visit gardens while on 

special vacations.  Sandra has invited us to join 

her in Amsterdam this month, so enjoy the ñHofjesò 

and the canals!  

Hopefully this newsletter will provide a bit of inspi-

ration as you prepare for the miracle of spring in 

your gardens. 

Verna Buhler 

Letter from the Editor 

Mt. Baker from Jitkaôs Bench on Mt Tzouhalem. 

Sometimes when itôs too cloudy in the valley we can 

hike high enough to reach some sun! 

Spring arrives in Georgeôs garden May 2017 
Photo: Verna Buhler 
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CHRISTMAS SPIRITS 
Shared on December 3rd, 2017 

WINNER ï Silver Bowl Award 

The Silver Bowl Award most 

deservedly awarded to Roy 

Elvins for his outstanding 

contribution to the Cowichan 

Valley Rhododendron Society 

WINNER ï Annual Photo Contest 

Two fabulous photos (top, from left 

to right) of R. cinnibarinum, R. 

óStarbright Champagneô, R. 

cinnibarinum, R. óGlory of Littleworthô 

all by photographer, Alan Campbell, 

took first and second place awards. 

(The bumblebee on R. óFantasticaô 

photo did not win) 

WINNERS of the Tall Tale 
Contest  

Clearly all three contestants were 

winners. If any of us doubt, that 

we should just try to do what they 

did next year! Shirley admitted to 

the fiction factor and won. Sharon 

refused to admit hers was ñfalse 

newsò and yes, didnôt win. 

Ian, story-teller with a smooth 

style, and just shy of first place, 

tucked under a red hat every time 

the camera focused on him. 
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 Enjoy another 
contest! Match the 
captions to the 
photos:  

ñYes, we are Kennedy #1 and 

Kennedy #2. Weôre new! 

ñHow lovely! We really 

shouldnôt cut into the other 

one!ò 

ñYep, I got some before the 

raptors set down!ò 

ñHi New Members! Do you 

mind if I join you, my old 

friends?ò 

ñWe are all paying attention---

to someone! Some are more 

interesting than others.ò 
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ñNice print. I think I would like 

to win that raffle prize.ò 

ñI have all the winning tickets 

right here---red tickets are the 

lucky ones.ò 

ñRelax and enjoy the meal --- 

worry about the raffle later. 

Weôve gone green, and we are 

ready too.ò 

ñYes, Iôm both a photographer 

and a story-teller and most 

capable of winning!ò 

ñWere you thinking of sharing 

with Ali or with me?ò 

ñWell, I might be new to a few 

of you, but just to some of you 

chatty ones.ò 
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Amsterdam - Part II of 
an European 
Adventure 
Article and Photos by Sandra Stevenson 

In June 2017 on our way to Northern France 

we spent five days in Amsterdam. I will 

share a few photos taken while 

wandering the streets of the city.  

Everywhere you look in Amsterdam is a feast for the eyes. The five-story half-timber frame 

buildings lean to the right, left and forward all at the same time. If I hadnôt learned of the history of 

half timber houses having had their upper 

stories built a bit larger than the first, having 

deliberate overhangs and leans to combat 

water damage on the lower levels, and 

providing a greater square footage of living 

space on the upper levels, I would have 

thought they were built by novice 

carpenters. They stand in row upon row 

along tree-lined canals and appear to defy 

gravity. The bridges and canals throughout Amsterdam 

are cause for a photo-op at every corner. You must pay 

close attention when seeing the sights not to be run down 

by the thousands of bicycles that cycle the 400 km of bike 

paths throughout the city.     
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Hofjes  

A fifteen-minute train ride west of 

Amsterdam brought us to the medieval 

city of Haarlem. Of great interest were 

the Hofjes we had an opportunity to 

visit. Hofjes are hidden gardens tucked 

away in small, protected courtyards 

surrounded by Almhouses.  

This form of social housing began 

in the 13
th
 century and was possible 

because of generous bequests by 

wealthy men or women. Most often, 

and following strict criteria, the 

housing was provided to low-

income people. Widows and single 

women were the beneficiaries of 

this protected living arrangement in 

the early years. It was said, ñthat 

only women were accepted as they 

could be trusted to run their own 

household properlyò. In later 

years impoverished single men 

also were accepted as 

candidates for housing.  

Historically the small courtyard 

garden spaces were used as 

community kitchen gardens and 

there would have been a 

communal water pump available 

in each garden. Some Hofjes 

continue to operate with boards 

of regents as they have for hundreds of years, though most now receive their income from renting 

the apartments out.  


